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ABSTRACT
Means Efficacy is the belief in the utility of the

resources that are necessary to complete a specific task
(Eden, 1996). First introduced by Eden (1996) and later

expanded on by Agars, Kottke, and Uckless (2006), the
means efficacy construct accounts for the belief in the

resources external to the individual. The present study
sought to expand on the means efficacy literature by

demonstrating the separate but parallel roles of the means
efficacy and self-efficacy constructs on the

self-regulatory process. Specifically, the present
research examined the relationship between means-efficacy
and self-efficacy on perceptions of resources, perceptions

of abilities, performance expectations, and actual

performance. It was hypothesized that those in the high

means-efficacy and high self-efficacy conditions would
have higher perceptions of resources and abilities,
greater performance expectations, and perform better than

those in the low means-efficacy and low self-efficacy
conditions, respectively. It was also hypothesized that

means-efficacy perceptions would not impact perceptions of

abilities nor would self-efficacy perceptions impact

perceptions of resources. Significant results were found
on the means-efficacy construct in regards to perceptions

of resources and performance expectations. No significant
results were yielded on the self-efficacy construct.
Means-efficacy perceptions did not impact perceptions of

abilities, and an exploratory analysis revealed that

self-efficacy perceptions did not impact perceptions of
resources. The results lend further support for the

means-efficacy construct and begin to shed light on its

relationship to self-efficacy. While no conclusive results
can be made about its relationship to self-efficacy, the
findings suggest that means-efficacy is different from
self-efficacy and that it does play on the same mechanisms

as self-efficacy does in human motivation.
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CHAPTER ONE
INTRODUCTION

Social cognitive theory has served as the
motivational milieu to the emergence of other dynamic

theories of motivation (Agars, Kottke, & Uckless, 2006),
of which includes self-regulation. Within the social

cognitive realm is the integration of human cognition and

environmental influences, both of which operate on human

thought, affect, and action (Bandura, 1991). The general
approaches to developing and testing motivation theory
have focused on mechanisms and situations (Bandura, 2001;

Agars et al., 2006). The mechanisms refer to the processes
that govern human functioning (e.g. self efficacy) and the

situation refers to the individual's environment, or
context. The interplay between the self and the context in

which the self is placed, is important to the development
of one's motivation. Goal setting theory recognizes the

importance of the context: in relating goal setting to the

self-regulatory process, Latham and Locke (1990) pointed
out that situational constraint was one moderator (the

other being ability) associated with goal performance.

The purpose of the present research is to further
develop the role of the external resources on human
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motivation and demonstrate the separate, but parallel,
role of these resources in human motivation. In order to

effectively demonstrate the role of external resources on
motivation, a brief review of the self-regulatory process

is presented. This is followed by a review of

self-efficacy and the mechanisms by which it develops. The
purpose of this review is to lay the groundwork by which
the construct of means-efficacy may be developed.' The goal

of the present research is to demonstrate the separate,
but parallel, role that perceptions of external resources

play in an individual's performance expectations and

actual performance. The present research will be used to
validate the newer means-efficacy construct by

demonstrating its separateness from self-efficacy.

Self-Regulation
The self-regulatory process in human motivation is
fundamental to the processes that guide causation in human

behavior (Bandura, 1991). Self-regulation both mediates
the effect of external influences on human behavior and

provides the basis for human action (Bandura, 1991).

Operating off of three psychological functions,

self-regulation is established through an individual

assessing his or her beliefs in what he or she can do, the
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possible consequences of his or her behavior, the goals in
which he or she sets, and the courses of action that he or
she plans and executes (Bandura, 1991).

The first psychological function is self-observation,
which provides information to the individual about the
individual's capabilities so that the individual can set
realistic goals and evaluate his or her progress towards
those goals (1991). The second function of self-regulation

is the judgmental function, which is used to judge the

individual's progress towards his or her goal or personal

standard. These beliefs will influence activities that the
individual decides to engage in and the amount of effort

that the individual deems as being necessary to overcome a
challenge or to complete the task (Cervone, 1985 as cited

in Gist & Mitchell, 1992). The beliefs that are formed
about the effort that is necessary to complete the task in

the judgmental subfunction are, in turn, used to set

standards that are then used to regulate the individual's
actions, giving rise to the self-reactive subfunction
(Bandura, 1991). The self-reactive function is a mechanism

by which the individual sets standards to regulate courses

of action (Bandura, 1991; Agars et al., 2006). Standards
for performance are set according to courses of action
that produce positive self-reactions. The standards for
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performance that the individual sets are, in part, a

function of the anticipation of affective reactions to

ones behavior (Bandura, 1991).
Central to the development of self-regulation are the
individual's beliefs about his or her internal

capabilities, also known as self-efficacy (Bandura, 1991;
1986; 1997). Self-efficacy represents a critical component

to self-regulation in that self-efficacy perceptions
affect the judgments that are made in the self-regulatory

process (-Bandura, 1991), thereby affecting the goals that
individual's set and the courses of actions that

individual's take.

Self-Efficacy

According to Bandura (1991), self-efficacy is the

underlying mechanism by which self- regulation functions.
Self-efficacy has been proposed to influence how the
individual evaluates him or herself in relation to the
goals one sets and how one progresses towards those goals,

judges' the appropriate performance standards, and makes

attributions about his or her performance (Bandura, 1991).
Inherent in this discussion of self-efficacy is the

consideration of the cognitions that are related to the
self (e.g. perceived capability) and how those cognitions

4

have a direct effect on the self-regulatory process. The

development of self-efficacy stems from the cognitions

that one has about him or herself (e.g. knowledge,
endurance, willpower, etc.) and what is deemed as being

necessary to complete a task (e.g. Do I know how to fix
this computer?)

(Eden, 2001). To the extent that the

individual is confident in the resources that are internal

to him or herself (i.e. their own abilities), the
self-regulatory process will be positively impacted. For

instance, if one perceives that he or she has the adequate

knowledge to repair a computer, he or she will likely set
higher goals, higher performance standards, and attribute
his or her success to his or her knowledge in relation to
the task. The key piece to his or her performance was

based on the internal perception that he or she had the

adequate knowledge to perform the task. The internal

perceptions that govern the self-regulatory process as a
function of self-efficacy, however, are both theoretically
and fundamentally different from the external perceptions

that are also proposed to govern the self-regulatory

process.

The individual's formation of self-efficacy is

influenced by the evaluation of four different sources of
information: enactive mastery, physiological states,
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vicarious experiences, and verbal persuasion (Bandura,
1997; Agars et al., 2006). To begin with, enactive mastery

refers to the individual's personal mastery with a given
task (Bandura, 1977) . Judgments are1 based on past
experiences with the same or similar tasks. Enactive

mastery effects the initiation and persistence of
behavior, as well as the expectations that influence

performance (Bandura, 1977). Successful performance on a
task raises expectations, while failure lowers
expectations (Bandura, 1977). The physiological state
refers to the individual's emotional arousal (i.e. mood),

which has an influence on how the individual perceives and

evaluates information. This state serves as an indication
of ones own personal competency (Bandura, 1977). For

instance, individuals who are confident in their abilities
are less likely to experience aversive arousal (e.g.

stress and anxiousness) while performing a task and are
more likely to experience success on the task. When
individuals are less confident in their abilities,
conversely, they are more likely to experience aversive

arousal (e.g. stress and anxiousness) in relation to the
task and are less likely to experience success on the task

(Bandura, 1977).
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Two additional sources of information that influence
the development of self-efficacy are vicarious experiences
and verbal persuasion. Vicarious experiences are related
to the information that the individual uses to appraise

his or her capabilities in relation to others who the

individual perceivps as being similar or equal to him or
*
herself. In other words, when the individual is appraising
his or her self-efficacy, he or she will compare the

abilities of others, whom they perceive as being similar,

to themselves. This evaluation, in turn, will influence
the extent to which the individual perceives him or

herself as being capable, which will influence the

individual's formation of self-efficacy (whether an

individual evaluates ones self-efficacy to be high or low)
(Bandura, 1986).

Finally, verbal persuasion refers to the attempts to

influence human behavior through suggestion (Bandura,

1977). Examples of verbal persuasion include feedback or
instruction about abilities (Gist & Mitchell, 1992;
Bandura, 1991). Information that is provided via verbal

persuasion provides the individual with information about

how much effort the individual should exert in a given
task. The verbal persuasion provides the individual with

information about his or her performance on a task. In
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turn, this information is related back to his or her

personal standards (that were established in the
self-evaluative process). Thus, information that is

verbally delivered about the individual's performance

provides the individual with information about the
discrepancy between his or her performance and his or her
personal standards (Gist & Mitchell, 1992; Bandura, 1991;

Bandura & Cervone, 1986). To the extent that there is
minimal discrepancy between performance and the

individual's standards, the individual's self-efficacy

will be higher. Reception of the verbal persuasion,
however, is reliant on, among other things, the

credibility of the source (Gist & Mitchell, 1992). For
instance, a person will be more receptive to other's

appraisal of his or her abilities, when the source of that
information (e.g. a manager or team leader) is perceived

as being competent in the domain in which they are
appraising the individual. To the extent that the source

is perceived as being credible, self-efficacy is more
likely to be changed. These four factors, together, are
well established in the self-efficacy literature and are
proposed to also lead to the formation of means-efficacy

(Bandura, 1991; Agars et al., 2006).
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Means Efficacy
Important to the development of the present research

is the consideration of the sources of the resources that
will contribute to the development of efficacy judgments.

Until this point, the discussion has focused on the
development of self-regulation as being primarily

influenced by self-efficacy. Self-efficacy, in turn,
refers to the perceptions that the individual has about
his or her capabilities in relation to a given task. The

focus in the present research and in much of the
literature to date, has been on the self in relation to
the task. The antecedents that have been thought to pave
the way for the development of self-efficacy perceptions
are based exclusively on the consideration of cognitions

about the self (Agars et al., 2006). Because of this focus

on the self, external resources and how they may also
contribute to the self-regulatory process have been, for
the most part, ignored.

To address this void in the literature, Eden (1996,
2001) introduced the means-efficacy construct. The newly
proposed construct expanded on an understanding of
efficacy by recognizing that the perceptions one forms

about the external resources (e.g. tools, information, and
time) that are necessary to complete a task may also have
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an influence, similar to self-efficacy, on the

expectations that the individual develops about his or her

performance on a task. Eden (1996) proposed that the
perceptions the individual forms about the external
resources necessary to complete a task would change the
expectations that the individual develops and how the

individual performs. Similar to self-efficacy, perceptions
of resources have an impact on individual motivation
(Eden, 1996; Agars et al., 2006). Eden presented a larger

"efficacy" construct, composed of both internal and
external elements’. He referred to the assessment of the
external resources as means-efficacy and the assessment of
internal resources as self-efficacy. Means efficacy, as
proposed by Eden (1996; 2001), refers to the individuals
"belief in the utility of the means available for

performing a job" (Eden, 1996, p. 3).

Just as self-efficacy influences the self-regulatory

process, means-efficacy is also likely to have a similar
effect on the self-regulatory process (Agars et al.,

2006). These perceptions, just as with self-efficacy, are

likely to influence how one evaluates ones abilities,

judges the appropriate, performance standards, and the
attributes that one ascribes to his or her performance in
the self-regulatory process (Agars et al., 2006). The
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self-regulatory process in relation to the means-efficacy
construct, however, is a function of the perceptions

formed about the external resources in relation to the
task (e.g. soft-ware, teams, resources, etc.)

(Eden,

2001), which will impact the goals that one sets and the
individuals performance on the task. To the extent that
the individual is confident in the external resources, the

self-regulatory process will be positively impacted. It is
argued here that both efficacy judgments (means and self),

while operating on the. same mechanisms, have separate
roles in the self-regulatory process. The difference

between the formation of means-efficacy and self-efficacy
rests in the consideration of the external versus internal

cues that the individual attends to when forming efficacy
judgments.
The same processes will influence the development of
means efficacy the difference, however, is that the

resources being evaluated are external to the individual.
During the formation of means efficacy, enactive mastery,
for example, will be reflective of the individual's

previous experience with the adequacy of the external
resources needed to complete the task. The extent to which
one has a positive or negative experience with the

adequacy of the external resources (e.g; a tool needed to
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fix the computer) will influence the perceptions that are

made about those resources. The perceptions that develop
from that experience with that resource will influence the
extent.to which the individual perceives the resource as

being useful in aiding the individual in completing the

task. This evaluation, in turn, will influence the

formation of means efficacy.

To illustrate this point, consider an individual who
is contemplating engaging in a task that required the use
of a high-speed laptop computer. If the individual has

previously judged the external resource (which was

necessary to complete the task) as being an adequate

source that has aided in successful completion of the
task, it is likely that the individual will have little to
no reservation about engaging in a similar task using

similar resources (in this case, a high-speed laptop) in
the future. The positive evaluations, a high means

efficacy, similar to self-efficacy, will heighten
expectations about the resources, which will also likely

increase the individual's performance on the task. In
other words, positive outcomes on a task that required the

use of a specific resource (in this case a laptop) will

contribute to the individual's motivation to engage in the
same or similar task in the future.
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If, however, the individual has previously judged the
external resource as being an inadequate source that

impaired the individual's performance it is likely that
the individual will have more reservation and little

motivation to engage in a similar task using the similar
resources. These negative evaluations will contribute to a

low means efficacy: this will lower the individual's
expectations about the resources, which will decrease the

likelihood that the individual will initiate participation
with or persist in a task that requires the use of a

laptop. In other words, the individual's experience with

external resources will impact the individual's motivation
and performance. To the extent that the individual has

experienced success on a task using the necessary
resources, they have experienced successful mastery with

the resource. Successful mastery with the resource, it is

argued, will lead to higher levels of means1 efficacy,

which is likely to translate into increased motivation and
performance. If the individual perceived found that the

laptop was useful in completing a task in the past, it can

be argued that the individual will base his or her
expectations about the resource (in this case the laptop)

on past experiences with that resource. To the extent that
one has had positive experiences with the resource,
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expectations will be higher than if the individual had a

negative experience with the resource. These high
means-efficacy perceptions then, similar to self-efficacy,
will influence subsequent performance on the task through
the utilization of the resource (e.g. the laptop). By

manipulating the individual's experiences with high-speed

laptops, it is theorized that ones expectations and

performance will change as a function of previous
performance on the same or similar task using the same or

similar equipment.
Physiological states, in regards to the development
of means efficacy, will result in the physiological levels

ttiat are experienced when using a specific external

resource to complete a task.. In the development of
self-efficacy, physiological states provided the

individual with information about resources that were
internal to the individual (e.g. competence).

Physiological states in the means-efficacy construct arise

from previous experiences with the adequacy of the

external resources (e.g. time) that must be utilized to
complete a task. To the extent that the external resource
was an adequate resource, it is expected that the

individual will experience less aversive arousal (e.g.
stress) when using it. If, however, the individual
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perceives the external resource to be inadequate, it is
expected that the individual will experience more aversive

arousal when using it, thus reducing motivation. For
example, if the individual becomes frustrated with the

laptop that he or she needs to complete his or her task,

this is likely to contribute to the development of an
anxiety producing experience. The negative physiological

arousal associated with that tool needed to complete the
task will likely contribute to a low means-efficacy in
regards to the laptop. This low means-efficacy decreases
the likelihood that he or she will participate in a task
where a laptop is necessary. To the extent that one has a
positive experience with the laptop there will be less

anxiety producing experiences, which will likely influence

future engagement in the same task using the same
computer.
Vicarious experiences may also play a role in the

formation of means efficacy. Part of this experience is

social comparison, or judging one's capabilities in
relation to others (whoever is judged as having the same
or similar capabilities). In the formation of
self-efficacy, vicarious experiences refers to the
information that the individual uses to appraise his or
her capabilities in relation to those that the individual
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perceives as being similar or equal to him or herself. The
information that is proposed to influence the development

of means efficacy, in terms of vicarious experiences, is
the comparison of the individual's external resources to
the external resources of others who are performing the

same or similar task. These comparisons can be made with
individuals inside the organization, as well as with
individuals outside of the organization. Instead of

judging one's internal resources (e.g. capabilities) in
relation to others, the individual is now judging his or
her external resources (e.g. tools) in relation to the
external resources of others who perform the same or

similar task. To the extent that one perceives that others
have more sophisticated resources to complete the same

task, his or her means-efficacy will likely decrease.

Conversely, to the extent that one perceives that they
have just as or more sophisticated resources to complete

the same or similar task, his or her means-efficacy will

likely increase in relation to that task. Thus, one's

confidence in the available resources will be effected, in

part, by the observations one makes about the resources
that are used by others and the perceptions that the they

too have adequate resources to perform the same or similar
task.
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Verbal persuasion is another mechanism by which means

efficacy, just as self-efficacy, is proposed to develop.
For the development of self-efficacy verbal persuasion

refers to the feedback or the instruction of abilities
from another individual (Gist & Mitchell, 1992). In
regards to means efficacy, verbal persuasion is also a

mechanism by which the development of means-efficacy can
be altered. In the first empirical demonstration of means

efficacy, Eden and Granat-Flomin (2000) demonstrated that
verbal persuasion influenced computer user's expectations
about computer software, which altered subsequent

performance. Experimenters instructed two groups of

partipipants to complete a computer related task. One
group was given a computer system and was told that the
computer system that they were using was the best of its

kind. The other group, however, was only given the
computer system with no explanation as to how the computer

system was expected to perform. Eden and Granat-Flomin
found that even though both groups had the same computer
system, the experimental group out performed the control
group. Thus, verbal persuasion has been found to influence

ones expectations and effect subsequent performance in a
task that was directly related to the adequacy of the

external resources.
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Means-Efficacy and Self-Efficacy
The distinction between the self-efficacy and
means-efficacy constructs rests in the sources of
resources (internal versus external) that are being
evaluated. Self-efficacy is specific to the evaluation of

internal resources (e.g. self-belief and perceptions of

abilities) that one evaluates in relation to the task.
Means efficacy, conversely, is specific to the evaluation

of external resources (e.g. tools and leaders) that one
evaluates in relation to the task. Each construct is
related to performance on the task. Though the

self-efficacy literature has recognized that the utility
of resources available to the individual do have an impact

in estimating the individuals capability in relation to a
task (Gist & Mitchell, 1992), the assessment of external

resources has not been considered as a force that would
alter the individual's expectations and, ultimately,

performance (Eden, 2001). The present research seeks to
expand upon the efficacy literature by incorporating the

perceptions of external resources and their separate, but
parallel, influence on the self-regulatory process.

It is proposed that means-efficacy and self-efficacy

operate independently of one another such that their roles
are parallel in the self-regulatory process, the
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development of efficacy, expectancy, and subsequent

performance (Agars et al., 2006). Because the proposed
means-efficacy construct is a fairly new construct,

demonstrating that these roles are in fact different is
vital to the validation of this construct. Thus, the
primary objective of the present research is to validate
the means-efficacy construct by demonstrating the

distinctly separate, but parallel, role of means-efficacy
and self-efficacy in the self-regulatory process.

The Present Study
The development of self-efficacy has been a function
of one's perceived internal resources and the perceived

confidence in those internal resources (i.e. knowledge,

talents, and willpower) that are deemed as being useful
for performance on a task (Eden, 2001). The proposed role
of means-efficacy expands the boundaries of theory in the

motivation literature. Bandura (1997) argued that with

complex demands, complex behaviors do not lend themselves
to easy appraisal. It can also be argued, that tasks not
only require the assessment of ones ability, but the

assessment of the resources that are available to the

individual so that the individual may complete the task
(Agars et al., 2006). The consideration of means-efficacy
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as being a motivating factor that contributes to

performance expands the boundaries of the self-efficacy
theory by incorporating new conditions under which the
theory may be true (for further explanation of theory
parameters see Bacharach, 1989). In the present study, in

order to test the parallel but independent roles of
means-efficacy and self-efficacy in motivation, we will
examine the effect of both forms of efficacy by looking at

perceptions of means-efficacy and self-efficacy,

performance expectations, and actual performance in one of

four conditions (high means efficacy, high self-efficacy;
low means efficacy, high self-efficacy; high means

efficacy, low self-efficacy; and low means efficacy, low
self-efficacy). Specifically, it is hypothesized that:
1. )

Individuals in the high means-efficacy condition

will report higher means-efficacy perceptions
than individuals in the low means-efficacy

condition. There will be no impact of the

means-efficacy condition on perceptions of
self-efficacy.

2. )

Individuals in the high self-efficacy condition

will report higher self-efficacy perceptions
than individuals in the low self-efficacy

condition. There will be no impact of the
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self-efficacy condition on perceptions of means

efficacy.
For the actual testing of the independent roles of the two
constructs, it is hypothesized that:
3a.) Individuals in the high means-efficacy condition

will have higher performance expectations in
relation to the task than individuals in the low

means-efficacy condition.
3b.) Individuals in the high means-efficacy condition

will exhibit higher performance on the task than
individuals in the low means-efficacy condition.

4a.) Individuals in the high self-efficacy condition
will have higher performance expectations in
relation to the task than individuals in the low

self-efficacy condition.
4b.) Individuals in the high self-efficacy condition

will exhibit higher performance on the task than
individuals■in the low self-efficacy condition.
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CHAPTER TWO
METHOD
Participants
One hundred and twenty upper division Psychology

students enrolled in classes at CSUSB volunteered to

participate in the present study. Of the 120 participants,

99 participants were female and 21 participants were male.
Ethnicity was broken down in the following way: 22
identified themselves as being African American, 37

identified themselves as being Caucasian, 43 identified
themselves as being Hispanic, 7 identified themselves as
being Asian American, 2 identified themselves as being

Native American, and 9 identified themselves as "other".
The mean age of the participants was 24.98 years old. All

120 participants had previously been enrolled in at least
one Psychology 100 level course, one Psychology statistics

course, and were enrolled in or had completed at least one
upper division Psychology course (courses ranging from

300-500 levels). Participants received extra credit for
their participation and were treated in accordance with

"The Ethical Principals and Code of Conduct" (American
Psychological Association, 2002).
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Design and Procedure
The present study was a 2 (Means Efficacy: High and
Low) x 2 (Self-Efficacy: High and Low) between subjects
ANOVA design. The analysis examined the effect of

means-efficacy and self-efficacy on perceptions of

resources, perceptions of abilities, performance

expectations, actual performance, and believability of the
means-efficacy and self-efficacy manipulations.

The study occurred in two parts: an initial
assessment and a computer task that took, place in the lab.

The initial assessment took place either in a classroom or
the lab. Prior to beginning the assessment, participants

were told that their participation in the second part of
the study was contingent on their scores on the

assessment. Upon completion of the task, participants were

told that if their scores were "insufficient", they would
receive a call from the researcher that night or by
afternoon the following day. This was a part of the

self-efficacy manipulation. The actual scores on the
assessment had no bearing on the individual's

participation and were not calculated until after the

completion of the study. All participants were invited
back to participate in the second half of the study. In
order to control for and prevent lasting effects on
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self-efficacy that the assessment may have caused,

participants had to wait exactly one week before they
could return to the lab to complete the second part of the
study.

The second part of the study took place in the lab
where participants were randomly assigned to one of the

four conditions: High means efficacy, high self-efficacy;
low means efficacy, high self-efficacy; high means

efficacy, low self-efficacy; or low means efficacy, low
self-efficacy. The task and form of instruction were held

constant for each condition. The information that the

participant received about the external and internal
resources

(i.e. means efficacy and self-efficacy) varied

according to the condition that the participant was
randomly assigned to.

For each condition, the researcher explained to the

participant the task that needed to be completed. To
manipulate means efficacy, the researcher attempted to

either increase or decrease the participant''s perceptions
of the external resources. The researcher verbally

communicated information about the available resources.
This included the manipulation of the perception of time,

processing speed of the computer, and the internet based
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resources available (See "Materials" for further
explanation of the resources).

In addition to manipulating participant's means

efficacy, the researcher also manipulated participant's

self-efficacy (either enhanced it or decreased it). To
manipulate self-efficacy, each participant completed a
Psychology Assessment. Depending on which condition the

participant was in (high self-efficacy versus low

self-efficacy), the researcher verbally informed the
participant that his or her scores were either in the
upper 25% quartile or in the bottom 25% quartile of
everybody who took the test. All of this was a part of the

self-efficacy manipulation. Once the researcher conveyed
the information about the external and internal resources,

the participant was asked to fill out the "Expectations"
questionnaire, which was followed by the information

search task. Participants were given 10 minutes to

complete this task.

The researcher timed each participant. Once ten
minutes had expired, the researcher informed each

participant that the time he or she had to complete the
task was up. Participants were then handed a second packet
containing the "Perceptions" questionnaires, the

"Psychology Knowledge" worksheet, "Believability of the
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Manipulations", and "Demographics" page. Participants were
given as much time as they needed to complete this part.

Once the participant had completed this packet, they were

given a debriefing form and an extra credit slip.
Materials

The materials that were used in this study included
two consent forms, a Psychology Assessment, five different

paper and pencil questionnaires, a computer, and two

debriefing statements.
The consent form that participant completed prior to
the assessment was used to inform the participant that the

study that they are intending to complete was voluntary,

that their scores would be held in confidence, that their
that their identity would remain anonymous (See Appendix

A). The "Psychology Assessment" followed the consent form.
This assessment consisted of 30 items, which were chosen

from a 100-item comprehensive outcome assessment of
psychology majors. This assessment used for this study
assessed the participant's knowledge in psychological

theories, fields of study, research design, statistics and

data analysis, tables and graphs, empirical
generalizations and conclusions, applications and special

issues, individual differences and measurement, and
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perceptions of behaviors. Items selected for this
assessment had a reported item difficulty ranging from

0.30-0.74. All assessments were hand scored and entered as

raw data into SPSS. This assessment was followed with a
debriefing form to inform the participant that the scores

would be used to place them in second part to this study.

The second packet consisted of a 'second "Informed
Consent", an "Expectations" questionnaire, and the

"Psychology Presentation", the task used to measure
performance (See Appendix B). The "Expectations"
questionnaire directly followed the manipulation and was
completed prior to the participant beginning the task.

This questionnaire consisted of two items: how many items
the participant expected to successfully complete and how

confident they were that his or her responses would be
used in the final presentation. A specific number
indicated responses to the first item. For the second

question, answers were indicated using a five-point Likert
type scale anchored from "Not Confident at All" (1) to

"Totally Confident" (5). This questionnaire was followed

immediately by the task. The task was composed of a total

of six items: two items for each website that the

participant was instructed to use. The items that
participants correctly answered and the number of items
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the participant attempted to answer were entered as raw

data in the final analysis.

A series of pilot tests were conducted to determine
the number of items that would appear on the Psychology

Presentation. The initial task consisted of 19 items. In
order to reduce the number of items of this task so that
participants could complete the task in 10 minutes two
pilot tests were conducted. For the first pilot test, 10

Psychology majors were asked to complete the 19 items and

report back to the researcher how long it took them to

complete the items. The average time needed to finish all
19 items was 30 minutes. The researcher shortened the task

to 9 items (three items per website) and asked 10

different Psychology majors to complete as many items as

possible within 10 minutes. On average, participants
completed 6 of the 9 items. The final task consisted of 6

items (two items per website). However, one item was
removed from the final analysis due to an error in

reproducing the items. One of the items asked participants
to identify one article written by "Barry Staw", but the
item read as "Barry Straw". This item was not calculated
in the final analysis.

Following the timed task, participants were given a
third and final packet that contained the following
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scales: "Perceptions of Resources", "Perceptions of
Abilities", "Evaluation of Psychology Knowledge",

"Believability of Manipulations", "Demographics", and a

debriefing form (See Appendix C). The "Perceptions of
Resources" scale was used to measure the participant's

means efficacy. This scale consisted of seven questions
and asked the participant indicate how strongly they

agreed with the statements that pertain to the external

resources (e.g. the time they had to complete the task,
the information that was available for them to complete
the task, and the computer that they were asked to use to

complete the task with). Participants indicated their
responses using a five-point Likert type rating scale,
anchored from "Strongly disagree" (1) to "Strongly agree"

(5) . This measurement of means efficacy was an adaptation

of Eden and Granat-Flomin's (2006) scale that was used to
measure means efficacy in their research. In two uses of
the scale, the authors reported a reliability of a = .99

and a = .95. The reliability for the scale in the present
study was a = .78.

The "Perceptions of Abilities" scale was used to
measure the participant's self-efficacy in relation to the

task. This scale also consisted of seven questions and
asked that the participant indicate how confident he or
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she was in their abilities to research the material,
correctly identify the material, and use the internet.

Participants indicated their responses using a five-point
Likert type scale, anchored from "Not confident at all"

(1) to "Totally Confident" (5). The reliability for the

scale in the present study was ex = .95.

Following the measure of self-efficacy was the
"Evaluation of Psychology Knowledge" demographics page
that asked the participant information about his or her

education in Psychology. This information was used for
data screening to ensure that the participants met the

requirements to participate in the second part of the

study. This sheet had a total of eight items. This was

followed by the final questionnaire, the "Believability of

Manipulations" questionnaire. This scale consisted of two
questions, with each question referring to the

believability of the manipulation of the perceptions of
the resources and the believability of the manipulation of
perceptions of abilities. Participants were asked to

indicate their response on a Likert scale anchored from
"Did not believe at all" (1) to "Completely believe" (5).
The final questionnaire was the "Demographics" sheet.

Participants were asked to identify their gender, age,
education level (undergraduate or graduate), and their
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ethnicity. The information here was strictly used for

descriptive statistics. A debriefing form followed this.

Treatments

For each condition, participants were asked to

retrieve information from the internet to help prepare a
presentation on the topic of Psychology. The task was the

same across conditions. The variables that were
manipulated to measure means efficacy were as follows: the

perception of time, the perception of the processing speed
of the computers, and the perception of the amount of

resources available to complete the task. Self-Efficacy
was manipulated by informing the participant that his or

her scores were either in upper 25% quartile or lower 25%

quartile.
Means Efficacy

High Means Efficacy. "Hello. Thank you for
volunteering to participate in this project. The purpose

of this small project is to gather some useful information
about different fields in Psychology, different colleges,
and different articles. As part of this project, you will

need to use the computer that you see here. What is

especially useful to your purposes is that this computer
was just purchased through a grant that the school
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received, so everything (processing speed, programming,
etc.) is up to date. To- retrieve the information that you

need to answer the questions, you will have complete
access to the Internet. In fact, we have even identified
the top three websites that provide all the information
you need to adequately answer all of the questions, so it

is just a matter of you locating the information and
copying it down. Given the nature of the task, and the

fact that we have already identified the most useful
websites, you will have 10 minutes to complete task, which

is plenty for you to answer all the questions adequately".

Low Means Efficacy. "Hello. Thank you for

volunteering to participate in this project. The purpose
of this small project is to gather information about

different fields in Psychology, different colleges, and
different articles. As part of this process, you will need

to use this computer that you see here. Unfortunately, we
have not yet received the grant money that was going to be

used to purchase new computers for this task. So the
computers you will be using tend to run slower than the

other ones in this building. Because of this we had to
limit the number of websites that you could use for

gathering your information to only three sources. Due to
the pressures of getting this project in on time, we were

32

only able to give each participant will havelO minutes to
complete this task".

Self-Efficacy
Self-Efficacy, for both the high and low conditions,
the researcher used the fictional results from the

assessment. Regardless of the actual score on the exam,
those who were randomly assigned to the high self-efficacy
condition were told that in order for them to participate

in the second part of they study, they had to have scored

in the upper 25% percent quartile. Those who are randomly
assigned to the low self-efficacy condition were told that

for this particular project, we were asking those who had

scored in the upper 25% quartile as well as those who had
scored in the lower 25% quartile to participate. They were
then told that unfortunately, their scores were in the
bottom 25% quartile.
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CHAPTER THREE

RESULTS
Prior to analysis, the Psychology Assessment,
Expectations (as measured by the number of items
individuals expected to complete), Expectations (as
measured by how confident the individual was that they

would complete the projected number of items), Performance

(as measured by the number of items individuals answered
correctly), Performance (as measured by the number of
items individuals attempted to complete), Perceptions of

resources, Perceptions of Abilities, and Believability of
the manipulation of both means and self-efficacy were

examined in SPSS for out of range and missing values.

Once the final N was yielded, the z-scores,

frequencies, and descriptives were run to evaluate the
assumptions of normality and homogeneity of within cell
variance. Using a critical z of +/-3.29 (Tabachnick &

Fidell, 2007), p < .001, it was determined that there were
no univariate outliers. No skewness or kurtosis were found
on any of the variables. The assumption of independence of
scores was met through the recruitment process and the

random assignment of participants to each condition. To
check the assumption of normality, the ratio of the
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largest N to the smallest N was evaluated. Because there
were 30 participants in each condition, that ratio yielded

a 1. For this assumption to be met, that number must be
less than four. Therefore this assumption was met. The

assumption of homogeneity of within cell variance was met
using Leveene's test for equality of error variances.

Specifically, the null hypothesis was retained, p > .01.
Therefore, the distributions met the assumptions of
normality, homogeneity of within cell variance, and

independence of scores. The alpha level that was used to
evaluate each hypothesis was p < .05.

Correlations of the scales are presented in Table 1.
A separate two-way between subjects analysis of variance
was performed to evaluate the effect of means efficacy and

self-efficacy on perceptions, performance expectations,
and performance. The between-subject factors were means

efficacy, with two levels (high and low) and self-efficacy

with two levels (high and low). The missing value analysis
on the dependent and independent variables revealed that

there were no missing values on the three dependent

variables or on the two independent variables. The final N
was 120.

To begin with, there were no significant mean
differences in the believability of the manipulations.
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Specifically, there were no significant mean differences
in the believability of the manipulation for means

efficacy as a function of high and low means-efficacy,

F (1,116) = 3.79, p > .05, partial g2 = .032. The same is
true for the manipulation of self-efficacy. There were no
significant differences in the believability of the
manipulation of self-efficacy as a function of high and
low and self-efficacy, F (1,116) = .21, p > .05, partial

g2 = .002. To evaluate the means of the believability
scores in each condition, cell means were compared using
the split-file command in SPSS for means-efficacy (high
and low) and self-efficacy (high and low). The means in
all conditions were above 2.5 and ranged from 2.90 to

3.40.
Hypothesis 1 predicted that individuals in the high
means efficacy condition would report higher means
efficacy perceptions than individuals in the low means

efficacy condition. It was also hypothesized that the

manipulation of means efficacy would have no impact on

perceptions of abilities. This hypothesis was partially
supported. There were significant mean differences in

individuals' perceptions of resources as a function of
means efficacy (high versus low), F (1,116) = 11.77,

p < .05, partial g2 = 0.092 (Table 2 presents the results

36

in table format. For means and standard deviations see
Table 3). Specifically, individuals in the high means

efficacy conditions perceived they had significantly
greater resources to complete the task (m = 3.26) than
individuals in the low means efficacy condition

(m = 2.84).
While there was no significant main effect for means

efficacy on perceptions of abilities, F (1,116) - .09,
p > .05, partial q2 = .001, the interaction between means
efficacy (high versus low) and self-efficacy (high versus

low) conditions was significant, F (1,116) = 4.96,
p < .05, partial r]2 = .041 (Table 4 presents the results
in table format. See Table 5 for means and standard

deviations). There were significant mean differences in
individuals' perceptions of abilities as a function of
means efficacy and self-efficacy (See Figure 1). To

identify where the interaction was significant, cell means

were compared using the split-file command in SPSS for
means-efficacy (high and low) and self-efficacy (high and

low). The purpose of using the split-file command was to

directly test the main effects within each level of the

means-efficacy and self-efficacy variables. The analysis
revealed that there were significant mean differences in

perceptions of abilities as a function of low means
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efficacy, F (1, 58) = 4.06, p < .05, partial q2 = .005.
Specifically, those in the low means efficacy, high
self-efficacy condition had significantly greater

perceptions of abilities (m = 3.84) than those in the low.
means efficacy, low self-efficacy condition (m = 3.32).

Hypothesis 2 predicted that individuals in the high
self-efficacy condition would report higher self-efficacy
perceptions than individuals in the low self-efficacy
condition. It was also predicted that the manipulation of

self-efficacy would not have an impact on perceptions of
resources. This hypothesis was partially supported.

Individuals in the high self-efficacy condition did not

report higher self-efficacy perceptions than individuals

in the low self-efficacy condition, F (1,116) = .427,

p > .05, partial rj2 = 0.004 (Table 4 presents the results
in table format. See table 5 for means and standard
deviations). However, there was support for the second
part of Hypothesis 2. Neither the main effect for

self-efficacy, F (1,116) = .57, p > .05, partial
H2 = .005, nor the interaction between means efficacy and
self-efficacy, F (1,116) = .030, p > .05, partial

r|2 = .000, were significant (Table 2 presents the results

in table format. See Table 3 for means and standard
♦
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deviations). Thereby indicating that the manipulation of
self-efficacy had no impact on perceptions of resources.
Hypothesis 3a, that individuals in the high means
efficacy condition would have higher performance
expectations in relation to the task than individuals in
the low means efficacy condition, was supported,

F (1,116) = 10.36, p < .05, partial r]2 = 0.082 (Table 6
presents the results in table format. See Table 7 for
means and standard deviations). Specifically, there were

significant mean differences in the number of items
individuals expected to complete as a function of means
efficacy (high versus low). Individuals who were in the
high means efficacy condition expected to complete

significantly more items on the task (m = 4.85) than
individuals in the low means efficacy condition

(m = 4.12). In addition, individuals in the high means
efficacy condition were significantly more confident that

they would complete the number of items they had expected

to complete (m = 3.55) than individuals in the low means
efficacy condition (m = 3.17), F (1,116) - 5.12, p < .05,

partial r|2 = 0.042.

(Table 8 presents the results in table

format. See Table 9 for means and standard deviations).

Hypothesis 3b, that individuals in the high mean
efficacy condition would perform better on the task than
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individuals in the low means ’efficacy condition, was not
supported. Individuals in the high means efficacy

condition did not perform significantly better than those

in the low means efficacy condition, F (1,116) = 2.97,

p > .05, partial rp = .025 (Table 10 presents the results
in table format. See Table 11 for means and standard

deviations). To further explore performance, the
researcher examined the relationship between means

efficacy and the number of items individuals attempted to
answer. This relationship was significant,

F (1,116) = 10.24, p < .05, partial q2 = 0.081 (Table 12
presents the results in table format. See Table 13 for
means and standard deviations). Individuals in the high
means efficacy condition attempted to answer significantly

more items (m = 3.27) than individuals in the low means

efficacy condition (m = 2.58).

Hypothesis 4a, that individuals in the high
self-efficacy condition would have higher performance

expectations than individuals in the low self-efficacy
condition was not supported. Individuals in the high

self-efficacy condition did not expect to answer
significantly more questions than individuals in the low
self-efficacy condition, F (1,116) = 2.59, p > .05,
partial q2 = .022 (Table 6 presents the results in table
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format. See Table 7 for means and standard deviations).

Furthermore, individuals in the high self-efficacy
condition were not significantly more confident that they
would complete the expected amount of items than

individuals in the low self-efficacy condition,
F (1,116) = 2.18, p > .05, partial r]2 = .018 (Table 8
presents, the results in table format. See Table 9 for
means and standard deviations). Hypothesis 4b, that

individuals in the high self-efficacy condition would

perform better than those in the low self-efficacy
condition, was not supported, F (1,116) = .082, p > .05,

partial r]2 = .001 (Table 10 presents the results in table
format. See Table 11 for means and standard deviations).

Individuals in the high self-efficacy condition did not
perform significantly better than individuals in the low

self-efficacy condition. Further exploration, examining
the relationship between self-efficacy (high versus low)

and the number of items individuals attempted to answer,

was not significant, F (1,116) = .494, p > .05, partial
q2 = .004 (Table 12 presents the results in table format.

See Table 13 for means and standard deviations).
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Exploratory Analysis
Given the lack of anticipated findings for

self-efficacy on the three outcome measures, an additional
analysis was conducted using the Psychology Assessment

data. To further explore the relationship between the
manipulation of self-efficacy and its impact on the

dependent variables, the researcher examined the
correlations between the independent variables and the
dependent variables and found that perceptions of

self-efficacy were significantly and positively correlated
with scores on the Psychology Assessment (r = .43). Based
on this correlation, it was determined that effects of the

self-efficacy manipulation on perceptions of abilities
should be examined after accounting for possible
differences on the Psychology Assessment. Therefore, a
two-by-two analysis of covariance was conducted, with
scores on the Psychology Assessment as a covariate.

Prior to the analysis, the assumptions of homogeneity
of regression and reliability of covariates were checked

and found to be satisfactory. There were no statistically

significant main effects for means efficacy or
self-efficacy. Furthermore, after the adjustment for

scores on the Psychology Assessment, there was not a
significant interaction between means efficacy (high
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versus low) and self-efficacy (high versus low) on
perceptions of abilities.
For the analysis, the covariate of Psychology

Assessment significantly predicted perceptions of
abilities, F (1,115) = 23.03, p < .05, partial g2 = .167.

Adjusting for scores on the Psychology Assessment did not
significantly change the effect of the manipulations of

self-efficacy on perceptions of resources,
F (1,115) = .662, p > .05, partial g2 = .002. After

accounting for scores on the Psychology Assessment, there
were no significant group differences as a function of

self-efficacy (high versus low). However, after adjusting
for scores on the Psychology Assessment, the interaction

between means efficacy and self-efficacy on perceptions of

abilities was no longer significant, F (1,115) = 1.47,
p > .05, partial g2 = .013. This finding provides further

support for the independent roles of both means efficacy
and self-efficacy on perceptions of abilities.
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CHAPTER FOUR
DISCUSSION

The present study sought to examine and validate the

independent roles of means-efficacy and self-efficacy on
perceptions of resources and abilities, performance

expectations, and actual performance. Prior research that
has examined the role of means- efficacy has focused on

expectations and performance as dependent variables (see

Eden & Sulimani, 2001; Eden & Granat-Flomin, 2000; and
Eden, Ganzach, Flumin-Granat, & Zigman, 2008) but has

failed to examine the independent roles of both
means-efficacy and self-efficacy on motivation and

performance (Agars et al., 2006). The present research
attempts to address this void and provides support for the

expansion of the means-efficacy construct.
The first two study hypotheses dealt specifically
with the impact of the manipulation of means-efficacy and

self-efficacy on perceptions of resources and abilities.
Partial support was found for these hypotheses. The

remaining four hypotheses dealt with the impact of the

manipulations of means-efficacy and self-efficacy on

performance expectations and performance. There was a
significant main effect for means-efficacy on performance
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expectations, but not actual performance. However, an
analysis of an alternate measure of performance, the
number of items individuals attempted to complete,

revealed that there was a significant main effect for

means-efficacy. There were no significant findings for

self-efficacy on performance expectations or actual
performance. Furthermore, there was no significant effect
for self-efficacy on the number of items individuals
attempted to complete, calling into question the

manipulation of self-efficacy.

In an attempt to explore the non-significant findings
for the self-efficacy hypotheses, a two-by-two ANCOVA was

conducted using Psychology Assessment as covariate. The
results yielded that scores on the Psychology Assessment

significantly predicted perceptions of abilities, but did
not significantly predict perceptions of resources. These

results, taken together, provide support for the
means-efficacy construct and begin to shed light on the
relationship between the two constructs. In order to
demonstrate the unique relationships to the independent

variables, findings on each construct will be explained

separately.
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Means-Efficacy

Hypotheses 1, 3a, and 3b dealt specifically with the
relationships between the manipulation of means-efficacy
and the dependent variables. The independent impact of

means-efficacy on perceptions of external resources was

demonstrated by the significant main effect for
means-efficacy, the non-significant main effect for

self-efficacy, and the non-significant interaction between
means-efficacy and self-efficacy, thus providing partial

support for hypothesis 1. The remaining hypotheses dealt
specifically with performance expectations and actual

performance, in which partial support for the means

efficacy construct was also found. Specifically,

individuals in the high means-efficacy condition reported
significantly higher performance expectations than those

in the low means-efficacy condition, providing support for
hypothesis 3a. Hypothesis 3b, however, was not supported.

Individuals in the in the high means-efficacy condition
did not perform better than those in the low

means-efficacy condition. An alternate analysis of

performance, however, yielded significant results for

means-efficacy.
Hypothesis 1 was partially supported. Individuals in
the high means-efficacy condition did perceive that they
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had significantly greater resources than those in the low

means-efficacy condition. This finding is consistent with
prior research conducted on means-efficacy and its

relation to performance expectations and actual

performance (see Eden & Granat-Flomin, 2000; Eden &
Sulimani, 2001; and Ganzach et al., 2006). Additionally,
the fact that there was neither a significant main effect
for self-efficacy nor an interaction between

means-efficacy and self-efficacy on perceptions of
resources lends support for the independent roles of

means-efficacy and self-efficacy. These findings, taken
together, are consistent with previous findings and expand
on the means-efficacy theory (Agars et al., 2006).

The relationship between the manipulations of

means-efficacy on perceptions of abilities, however, was
less clear. The second part of hypothesis 1 predicted that
the manipulation of means-efficacy would not have an

impact on individual's perceptions of abilities. Although
there was no main effect for means-efficacy on perceptions

of abilities, the interaction between means-efficacy and
self-efficacy on perceptions of abilities was significant.

However, when scores on the Psychology Assessment were
accounted for, there was no longer a significant
interaction between means-efficacy and self-efficacy on

47

perceptions of abilities. This finding sheds interesting

light on the role that means efficacy plays when forming
perceptions of abilities. When individuals are confident
in their abilities to perform a task, their perceptions of
resources are less likely to influence their perceptions

of abilities. However, when individuals are less confident

in their abilities to perform a task, their perceptions of

resources are more likely to influence their perceptions
of abilities. Being that this is first study to examine
perceptions of means-efficacy and self-efficacy and the
effects of augmenting each together, it is plausible that,
under different circumstances, means-efficacy perceptions

have some influence on perceptions of abilities (and

vice-versa). For instance, perhaps telling an individual
that he or she has fewer resources available to him or her

may cause individuals to rely more heavily on their
abilities. In other words, perceptions of fewer resources

strengthen perceptions of abilities. Overall, the findings

from hypothesis one lend further support for the
independent role of means-efficacy and sheds interesting

light on its relationship to self-efficacy.
In support of hypothesis 3a, individuals in the high

means-efficacy condition had significantly higher
performance expectations in relation to the task than
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individuals in the low means-efficacy condition. This
finding is consistent with previous studies that have

measured performance expectations as a function of high

versus low means-efficacy (Eden & Sulimani, 2001). These
results lend further support for the advancement of the
means-efficacy construct. What is less clear, however, is

the relationship between means-efficacy and self-efficacy.

Specifically, one would expect that performance
expectations would be significantly higher in the high

means-efficacy, high self-efficacy condition than the low
means-efficacy, low self-efficacy condition (Eden, 2001).
While the pattern of means did follow this logic, the

interaction was not significant. Presumably, this can be
linked to the non-significant findings related to the

manipulation of self-efficacy. Despite this fact, there
was a significant main effect for means-efficacy on

performance expectations, which lends further support to
the development of the means-efficacy construct.
The final hypothesis for the means-efficacy

construct, hypothesis 3b, was not supported. There were no

significant mean differences in the number of items
individuals correctly responded to as a function of high
and low means-efficacy. Given the significant findings for

perceptions of resources and performance expectations as a
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function of means-efficacy (high versus low), one would

expect to also find actual performance differences as a

function of means-efficacy (high versus low). High
performance expectations have been thought to create a
self-fulfilling prophecy, which have been thought to lead

to higher performance outcomes (Eden, 2001; Eden, 1990).
Although this was not the case for the present study, it

is important to keep in mind that this study differed in
two important ways from previous studies. First, the

present study was the*first to look at means-efficacy in
the context of <a lab setting. Previous studies have been

conducted in the field with resources that have been
relevant to actual jobs employees perform. Second,

previous studies have been conducted over a series of

months with several checkpoints or training sessions along
the way. The differences in performance that were found in

this study may have differed due to the lab setting and

the limited time participants had to complete the task.

To further explore performance, the number of items
individuals attempted to answer was also examined. The
results yielded that the number of items individuals
attempted to answer varied as a function of means-efficacy

(high versus low). Specifically, individuals in the high
means-efficacy condition attempted to answer significantly
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more items than individuals in the low means-efficacy
condition. This finding is consistent with the
self-efficacy literature, which indicates that efficacy

beliefs affect the amount of effort individuals exert on a
given task (Eden, 2001; Bandura, 1986). Therefore, it is

plausible that means-efficacy beliefs influence motivation
to exert effort similar to the way that self-efficacy

influences motivation to exert effort. When individuals
perceive that their resources are sufficient to complete a
task, they are more likely to exert more effort to

complete the task. Overall, the pattern of significance of
means-efficacy on perceptions of resources and abilities

provided clear evidence for the validation of the
means-efficacy construct.

Self-Efficacy

The relationship of means-efficacy and self-efficacy

on perceptions of abilities, however, was less clear. This

relationship was complicated by a non-significant main
effect for self-efficacy, a non-significant main effect
for means-efficacy, but a significant interaction between

self-efficacy and means-efficacy on perceptions of
abilities. Furthermore, no significant results were found
for self-efficacy on performance expectations or actual
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performance. Hypotheses 2, 4a, and 4b dealt specifically
with the relationships between the manipulation of

self-efficacy and the dependent variables. These results
will be examined further.

Hypothesis 2 was partially supported. Those in the
high self-efficacy condition did not perceive that they
had significantly greater abilities than those in the low

self-efficacy condition, which calls into question the

strength of the manipulation. To further explore the
non-significant mean differences on perceptions of
abilities as a function of self-efficacy (high versus

low), a two-by-two between subjects ANCOVA with scores on
the Psychology Assessment as a co-variate was analyzed.

The analysis revealed that scores on the Psychology

Assessment significantly predicted perceptions of
abilities. A closer look at the scatter plot of the scores

on the Psychology Assessment within each condition
revealed that the distribution of scores were comparable

in each condition, indicating that preexisting differences

in abilities did not effect the manipulation of
self-efficacy .

One plausible explanation for the weakness of the
manipulation can be attributed to the fact that scores on
the assessment did not speak specifically to individual
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abilities to use the computer to research the questions.
Participants did not believe that their performance on the

assessment would be positively or negatively related to

performance on the task. 'Yeo and Neal (2006) found that
task-specific self-efficacy was positively related to
performance. Instead of appealing to individual's general

self-efficacy (that because they were Psychology majors
and performed well on the test, they would be able to

research the material using a computer), it may have been

beneficial to appeal to a more specific form of
self-efficacy. For instance, the methodology should have

included a computer test of some sort that could speak
directly to the individual's abilities to use the

computer.
In addition, when external factors are aimed at
I

augmenting self-efficacy (i.e. verbal persuasion), in the

absence of training or learning, the self-efficacy
manipulation is less likely to occur (Vancouver & Kendall,
2006). One explanation for this finding is that in the

absence of training or learning, individuals tend to

overestimate their abilities entering the task, and under
perform on the task because adequate training did not take

place. Therefore, simply linking scores on a Psychology

Assessment to abilities to use a computer to research
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material may have been too general and did not speak
directly to individual's abilities. Another explanation
for non-significant findings on the self-efficacy

construct can also be attributed to the manipulation of
means-efficacy. Eden and Sulimani (2001) noted that
means-efficacy manipulations were stronger than

self-efficacy manipulations. Perhaps drawing attention to
the utilization of external resources causes individual's

to shift their attention from internal resources to

external resources.
Despite the non-significant results that were yielded
on the first part of hypothesis 2, there was support for
the second part of hypothesis 2. The manipulation of

self-efficacy did not impact individuals' perceptions of
external resources. As predicted, there was neither a
significant main effect for self-efficacy, nor was there a
significant interaction between self-efficacy and
means-efficacy on perceptions of resources. Although this

lends further support for the expansion and validation of
the means efficacy construct and suggests that individuals

differentially perceive and internalize external resources
and internal resources, these results must be taken with

caution given that the self-efficacy condition had no
affect on any of the outcome variables.
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Finally, hypothesis 4a was not supported. Individuals
in the high self-efficacy condition did not exhibit higher

performance expectations than those in the low
self-efficacy condition. Additionally, hypothesis 4b was
not supported. Individuals in the high self-efficacy

condition did not exhibit higher performance on the task
than individuals in the low self-efficacy condition. Even

after examining the number of items participants attempted
to complete as a function of high and low self-efficacy,
no significant results were yielded.
Non-significant findings on performance expectations
and actual performance can be linked back to the fact that

perceptions of abilities were not significantly different

as a function of high or low self-efficacy. As previously
mentioned, self-efficacy perceptions have an impact on the
amount of effort that one puts forth when completing a
task (Bandura, 1986; Locke & Latham, 1990; Eden, 2001).
The higher the individual's self-efficacy, the higher

their expectations will be that they will successfully

complete the task, the more likely it will be that the
individual will put forth more effort to achieve those

expectations, which will likely influence positive

performance (Eden, 2001). Therefore, because there were no
significant differences in individual's perceptions as a
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function of high and low self-efficacy, it is not
surprising that there were no differences in performance
expectations nor actual performance. Since there were no

significant changes in individual's self-efficacy, as a
function of high and low self-efficacy conditions, one

would not expect that their performance expectations and

actual performance would change as a function of high and
low self-efficacy.
While there were no significant differences in

perceptions of abilities, performance expectations, and
actual performance as a function of self-efficacy, there

is still evidence to suggest that the means-efficacy and
self-efficacy constructs are in fact different from one
another. This is particularly evident in the fact that

there was no significant main effect for self-efficacy on
the perceptions of resources measure. It is also evident

by the fact that there was no significant main effect for
means-efficacy on perceptions of abilities. Even though

there was a significant interaction between the two
constructs on perceptions of resources, this relationship
was removed when differences on the Psychology Assessment

were accounted for.
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Limitations
The present study presented some threats to internal
and external validity. The shortcomings in the ability to

test the hypotheses in this study were evident in the
manipulation of self-efficacy, the methodology used to
measure performance, the sample size, and the sampling
methodology. The generalizability of the results is also

limited.

To begin with, threats to internal validity were
especially evident in the manipulation of self-efficacy,

in which no significant results were yielded.
Specifically, linking individual's abilities to
effectively use a computer to research the material with
their scores on the Psychology Assessment was not

sufficient to augment self-efficacy perceptions.

Non-signifleant results on the self-efficacy variable
limited the extent to which one could conclusively

determine that the means-efficacy and self-efficacy

constructs are in fact different. The non-significant
results on the self-efficacy variable made it challenging
to piece together the relationship between means-efficacy

and self-efficacy. In order to get a better understanding

of the relationship between these two constructs, extra
measures should be taken to ensure that both are
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augmented. To do this it is recommended that a more
specific form of self-efficacy be manipulated. It is

suggested that the initial Psychology Assessment phase is

replaced with a Computer Assessment phase. That is,

instead of individual's participation being dependent on
how they did on the Psychology Assessment, it may be

beneficial to have them complete a timed task on the

computer and tell them they will be invited back based on

those scores. This way, the individual's perceptions of

abilities are less ambiguous in relation to the task.

An additional threat to internal validity was the
actual task, which was used to measure performance on both
the means-efficacy and self-efficacy variables. The

average number of items that individuals correctly
responded was 1.86, with a standard deviation of 1.28,

indicating that the scores on the assessment were widely
dispersed. Furthermore, means in each condition were low,

regardless of the manipulation, and had standard
deviations that were greater than 1. This task was

especially problematic because the answers to the
questions were not straightforward and required
individuals to conduct research in a very limited amount

of time. Typically, when students are asked to research
material, they are given more time to complete their
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research. Regardless of the condition that individuals'
were assigned to, the conditions in which they had to

perform the task may not have been conducive to producing

significant differences.
Lastly, the sample size and sampling methodology also

posed threats to internal validity. The present study
called for a total of 120 participants, or 30 participants

per condition. The sample size was enough to yield a small
effect size, which-made it more difficult to identify
actual differences. A larger sample would have been more

telling of actual differences. Future research should use
a larger sample size. Additionally, the sampling
methodology provided a limitation to this study.

Specifically, this was a two- part study in which

participants, after the initial testing phase, were
invited to participate in the second part of the study.

However, not all participants who were invited back
actually returned. Therefore, there may have been

differences in motivation and ability of those who chose

to participate versus those who chose not to participate
in the second part of the study.

The threats to external validity were evident in the
time individuals had to complete the task, the task
itself, and the specificity of the population in which the
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sample was drawn from. Due to the fact that the present

study sought to further test and expand the means-efficacy
construct, extra care was taken to ensure that there was

tight control of the different conditions. Extra caution
was taken ’in carefully timing individuals across

conditions on a task that was specific to this study.
Additionally, because the task was comprised of questions

seeking information about Psychology, it was decided that
only Psychology majors who met the minimum requirements,

would be permitted to participate. These factors limit the
generalizability of the results to different contexts. For

instance, work contexts will vary in the extent to which

employees will be dependent on external resources to
complete their tasks.
Another possible threat to external validity was the

nature of the task, which limited the sample demographics
to those who were Psychology majors. The task was
comprised of questions seeking information in different

fields of Psychology, research in Psychology, and schools

with Psychology majors. Because of this, it was assumed
that individuals familiar with Psychology would be best

suited to participate in the present study. Therefore, the
results that were obtained in this study are only
reflective of Psychology majors at CSUSB. However, the
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fact that there were significant results on the
means-efficacy construct, speaks to the expansion of the

theoretical aspects of the study. The fact that time, the

task, and population are not entirely generalizable to the
larger community is acceptable and speaks to the ultimate

goal of the study.
Implications/Future Studies

The present research provided insight into the unique
relationship of means-efficacy on perceptions of resources
and performance expectations. The findings unveiled what

seem to be both unique and shared relationships between
means-efficacy and self-efficacy on perceptions of

resources and abilities, performance expectations, and
actual performance. Due to the fact the present study

sought to expand on the means-efficacy theory, this

section will primarily focus on the theoretical
implications.

The present study lends support for the advancement
of the means-efficacy construct. Although the results on
the self-efficacy variable were not significant, the

significant findings on the means-efficacy variable
provide initial support for the distinct role that it

plays on perceptions of resources (but not abilities)
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(Eden & Sulimani, 2001; Eden & Granat-Flomin, 2000; and

Ganzah et al., 2008; Agars et al., 2006). Specifically,
the significant main effect for means-efficacy, but not

for self-efficacy, on perceptions of resources suggests
that individuals differentially perceive and internalize

the resources that are external to them. Even more, the

main effect for means-efficacy was not significant on
perceptions of abilities. Once again, this suggests that

individuals evaluate the usefulness of external resources
and internal resources differentially. Although no

conclusive inferences can be made due to the

non-significant findings on the self-efficacy variable,
the significant main effects for the means-efficacy

construct lends initial support for the validation of the
means-efficacy construct.

The findings from the present study coupled with
prior research on means-efficacy (Eden & Sulimani, 2001;

Eden & Granat-Flomin, 2000; and Ganzah, Eden, & Zigman,
2008; Agars et al., 2006) also have applied implications.

Perhaps the most relevant is that perceptions of resources
matter. The findings suggest that differences in

perceptions of means-efficacy do have an impact on
performance expectations. This is especially relevant for
the work place, because performance expectations have
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traditionally been thought to influence actual performance
(Bandura, 1989; Eden, 2001).

Future research should seek to further explore the
relationship between means-efficacy and self-efficacy and

the affect both constructs together have on performance
expectations and actual performance. Although the present

study sought to unveil that relationship, only partial
support was found. A conclusive relationship has yet to be

made between means and self-efficacy. Establishing this
relationship will further lend support for the

means-efficacy construct and will further dissect its
relationship to self-efficacy. Future research should also

seek to explore the interaction between means-efficacy and

self-efficacy as a function of different tasks. For

instance, it would be interesting to look at the role of
means-efficacy when the task is based more on abilities
rather than resources. It would also be interesting to

look at the role of self-efficacy when the task is based

more on resources than abilities.
Conclusion
The present study lends further support for the
means-efficacy construct. While no conclusive results can

be made about its relationship to self-efficacy, the
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findings here begin to shed light on the role
means-efficacy plays in perceptions of resources,

performance expectations, and actual performance. Perhaps
the most significant result yielded in the present study
was the significant main effect of means efficacy on

perceptions of resources, performance expectations, and

actual performance in combination with the non-significant
main effects for means-efficacy and the lack of
interaction between means efficacy and self-efficacy on
perceptions of abilities. Although there were no

significant findings for the self-efficacy variables, the

fact that there was no significant main effect for

self-efficacy on perceptions of resources and that there
was no interaction between means-efficacy and

self-efficacy on perceptions of resources is also a very

promising finding. It can be inferred that means-efficacy
is in fact different from self-efficacy and that it does

play on the same mechanisms as self-efficacy does to
influence human motivation and behavior.
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Informed Consent for the Psychology Assessment

You are invited to participate in a study designed to investigate motivation. This study
is being conducted by Marissa Jones under the supervision of Dr. Mark Agars,
Professor of Psychology. This study has been approved by the Department of
Psychology Institutional Review Board Sub-Committee of the California State
University, San Bernardino, and a copy of the official Psychology IRB stamp of
approval should appear on this consent form.
In this study you will be asked to complete a series of questions related to Psychology
knowledge. The task should take no longer than 20 minutes of your time. All of your
responses will be held in the strictest of confidence by the researchers. You are asked
to provide contact information that will be used to invite you for a follow-up research
session. Be assured that all data will be kept in strictest confidentiality and will be
reported in group form only. Results from this study will be available from Dr. Mark
Agars (909) 537-5433 after January 1, 2009.
Your participation in this study is completely voluntary. You are free not to answer
any question and withdraw at any time during this study without penalty. This study
involves no risks beyond those of everyday life, nor any direct benefits to you as an
individual. At your instructor’s discretion, you may receive 3 units of extra credit in a
Psychology class of your choice. When you have completed the questionnaires, you
will receive a debriefing statement describing the study in more detail. In order to
ensure the validity of the study, we ask that you not discuss this study with other
participants.

If you have any questions or concerns about this study, please feel free to contact Dr.
Mark Agars at (909) 537-5433.

By placing an X in the space below, I acknowledge that I have been informed of, and
that I understand, the nature and purpose of this study, and I freely consent to
participate. I also acknowledge that I am at least 18 years of age.
CALIFORNIA STATE UNIVERSITY SAN BERNARDINO

Participant’s X
Date:

mCHOLOOT INSTITUTIONAL REVIEW BOARD SUB-COMMnTEE

APPR0VED Q4 /17 A08 VOIJLAFTER 04/17/09
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Psychology Assessment

Name

____________________

Contact information (If eligible you will be contacted to participate in a follow-up
research study worth an additional 4 units)
Email:_________________________________
Phone#:_________ ______________________
Matching:
I. Erik Erikson

2. Karen Horney

3. Carl Jung
4. Alfred Adler

a. Asserted analytical psychology, which featured a collective unconscious,
and numerous archetypes, both of which reflect the history of our species.
b. Eight Stages of Psychosocial Development. Moving away from Freud’s
emphasis on the unconscious influences from the past this person placed a
strong emphasis on social determinants of development.
c. Criticized Freud’s views as male biased and gave balance to the concepts
by emphasizing cultural and interpersonal forces.
d. Criticized Freud for too much emphasis on sexual impulses. Offered
views, termed individual psychology, that people are motivated by an
inferiority complex.
e. Wrote The Ego and the Mechanisms of Defense, listing and describing
ego defense mechanisms like repression, denial, and projection.

Multiple Choice. Please select the best response to the following questions:

5. John Watson’s statement, “Give me a dozen healthy infants...” was an extreme statement about
the importance of___________ in the development of personality.
d. environmental influences
a. scientific direction
e. I have not been taught this material
b. good health
c. hereditary factors

6. Individuals with monocular vision have difficulty judging
d. contours
a. distance
e. I have not been taught this material
b. color
c. depth
7. In a study, Asch asked participants to make judgments about the comparative length of three
drawn lines. Confederates went first and gave false judgments in front of the group. About a third
of the participants agreed with the false statements. From this study Asch demonstrated that
d. people tend to conform to a
a. attitudes expressed verbally tend to be more
temporary reference group
heterogeneous
e. I have not been taught this material
b. people do what they are told

c.

people do not hesitate to state an opposing opinion

67

8._________ are psychoactive drugs that alter consciousness, awareness, or perception.
d. Psychedelics
a. Analgesics
e. I have not been taught this material
b. Stimulants
c.

Depressants
9. Periods of REM sleep are most closely associated with:
d. sleep apnea
a. dreaming
e. I have not been taught this material
b. restlessness
c. insomnia

10. On an early morning in 1964, Kitty Genovese was attacked and murdered by a man with
thirty-eight witnesses peering out windows. In the thirty minutes it took to kill Kitty Genovese, not
one person came to help or call the people. Research on this phenomenon has found that people
are more likely to help a stranger if they are alone than if part of a large group. The behavior of the
bystanders is described by researchers as:
a. altruistic
d. diffusion of responsibility
b. stranger effect
e. I have not been taught this material

c.

apathetic and uncaring

11. A response time is a commonly used measure in cognitive psychology. The logic behind this is:
a. If two processes are different, they should take a different amount of time to complete.
b. If two processes are different, they should take a same amount of time to complete.
c. If two processes are the same, they should take a different amount of time to complete.
d. The response time is easier to remember.
e. I have not been taught this material
12. The “common cold” of psychological problems is:
a. generalized anxiety
d.
b. depression
e.

c.

obsessive-compulsive disorder
I have not been taught this material

hypochondriasis

13. Repression, denial, hysteria, and displacement are all examples of what method of dealing with
stress?
a. defensive coping
d. confrontational approach
b. direct coping
e. I have not been taught this material
c. tolerance
14. In an experiment on the effects of group size on helping in an emergency, group size would be
the__________ variable
d. extraneous
a. dependent
e. I have not been taught this material
b. independent

c.

confounding
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15. A clinical psychologist has been trying to build up the nerve to invite her client out to dinner,
she should:
a. write him a letter so he isn’t embarrassed
b. express her intentions verbally after the weekly counseling session with the client
c. refer the client to another doctor before initiating any relationship
d. refer the client to another doctor and remember it is unethical and illegal to date a client
e. I have not been taught this material
16. A classic study of gifted children begun by. Lewis Terman more that 75 years ago is an
example of a:
a. Cross-cultural study
d. longitudinal study
b. Cross-sequential study
e. I have not been taught this material

c.

age cohort study

17. Reinforcing closer and closer approximations to the response we wish to condition is:
d. accommodation
a. conditioning
e. I have not been taught this material
b. attachment
c.

shaping

18. The period when a behavior is measured before a treatment is introduced is called:
d. probe
a. treatment
e. I have not been taught this material
b. reversal
c. baseline

19. There is a good chance that we will find a________ correlation between time spent studying
and grades in school.
d. negative
a. positive
e. I have not been taught this material
b. perfect
c. weak

20. After being able to satisfy the primary biological needs, the next level that must be satisfied
according to Maslow’s hierarchy of needs would be:
d. esteem
a. belongingness
e. I have not been taught this material
b. self-actualization
c. safety

21. Harry Harlow’s classic study with cloth and wire monkeys illustrates that

a. food alone is sufficient to bring about attachment
b. the need to satisfy the reinforcement drive promotes the infant’s attachment to the mother
c. food alone is insufficient to bring about attachment
d. satisfaction of the hunger drive nurtures the infants attachment to the mother
e. I have not been taught this material
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22. When a headline reads “Lower incomes cause children to have lower IQ’s,” what mistake has
the media made?
a. assuming causality from a correlational study d. misrepresenting an emic study
b. assuming that SES has anything to do with IQ e. I have not been taught this material
c. quoting from nomothetic study

23. When psychologists say that sample results will generalize to a population, they mean that what
is found for the participants in a study will hold true for:
d. all the people in the geographic area
a. all people
who have participated in comparable
studies
e. I have not been taught this material
b. future participants
c. people in the larger group from which the
sample was selected
24. “Negative feelings toward persons based on their membership in certain groups,” is a good
workable definition of (the)
d. cultural bias
a. discrimination
e. 1 have not been taught this material
b. fundamental attribution error
c. prejudice
25. Which of the following perspectives regards culture, ethnicity, and gender as important
factors?
d. Psychoanalytic
a. Humanistic
e. I have not been taught this material
b. Sociocultural
c. Neurobiological

26. The term “glass ceiling” describes
a. a barrier to understanding employee problems
b. the effect of capping top male executives’
salaries
c. a barrier to moving into management ranks

d.

e.

the upper income bracket of Fortune
500 companies
I have not been taught this material

27. Research by Seligman involved shocking dogs unavoidably. When the dogs were later in a
different cage where they could jump a barrier to avoid the shock, they didn’t. According to the
research, the dogs felt resigned to failure, acting under
d. Psychomotor retardation
a. Learned helplessness

b.
c.

e.

Self-fulfilling prophecy
Operant conditioning
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I have not been taught this material

28.
a.
b.
c.

Agoraphobia is the fear of
Spiders
Heights
Rabbits

d.
e.

Open places
I have not been taught this material

29. Critics of de institutionalization of the mentally ill believe that it has led to
a. criminalization of the mentally ill
d. all of the above
b. increased homelessness among the mentally ill e. I have not been taught this material

c.

increased substance abuse among the mentally
ill

30.
a.
b.
c.

According to the cycle-of-violence hypothesis, abuse and neglect of children leads them to be
victims in adult life
d. predisposed to abusiveness as adults
insecure and withdrawn adults
e. I have not been taught this material
more sympathetic to others as adults
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Debriefing Form for Psychology Assessment

The assessment that you just completed was designed to measure your
psychology knowledge. Information that you provided will remain confidential. Scores
on this assessment will be used to place you in the psychological experiment that is to

take place one week from this assessment.
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Informed Consent for Motivation Study

You are invited to participate in a study designed to investigate motivation. This study
is being conducted by Marissa Jones under the supervision of Dr. Mark Agars,
Professor of Psychology. This study has been approved by the Department of
Psychology Institutional Review Board Sub-Committee of the California State
University, San Bernardino, and a copy of the official Psychology IRB stamp of
approval should appear on this consent form.
In this study you will be asked to complete six questionnaires as wells as a
computer-based task, where you will be asked to gather the answers to the questions
on a task. During the computer task, you will be asked to respond to a series of
questions using the internet. The entire participation should take about 40-50 minutes
of your time. All of your responses will be held in the strictest of confidence by the
researchers. All data will be reported in group form only. No identifying information is
collected on the survey, so all of your responses will be completely anonymous.
Results from this study will be available from Dr. Mark Agars (909) 537-5433 after
January 1, 2009.

Your participation in this study is completely voluntary. You are free not to answer
any question and withdraw at any time during this study without penalty. This study
involves no risks beyond those of everyday life, nor any direct benefits to you as an
individual. At your instructor’s discretion, you may receive 3 units of extra credit in a
Psychology class of your choice. When you have completed the questionnaires, you
will receive a debriefing statement describing the study in more detail. In order to
ensure the validity of the study, we ask that you not discuss this study with other
participants.
If you have any questions or concerns about this study, please feel free to contact Dr.
Mark Agars at (909) 537-5433.

By placing an X in the space below, I acknowledge that I have been informed of, and
that I understand, the nature and purpose of this study, and I freely consent to
participate. I also acknowledge that I am at least 18 years of age.
Participant’s X_______

CALIFORNIA STATE UNIVERSITY, SAN BERNARDINO
PSYCHOLOGY INSnWOl^ REVIEWBOARD SUBTOMMflTEE

Date:____________

APPROVED ^04 /17 /J)8 VO
TPRg H-08SP-03 cWAffl
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04/17_/09

Performance Expectations

Thinking about the task that you are about to perform....

1. ) Of the 6 items on the task, how many items do you expect you will complete
successfully?_____________
2. ) How confident are you that the information you will provide in your responses will
be good enough for the final presentation?

2
1
Not confident Somewhat
at all confident Confident

3
Confident

75

4
Mostly
Confident

5
Totally
Confident

Psychology Presentation

To complete this task, you have been asked to answer the following questions using
the three websites provided below. Your responses will be evaluated and included in a
final presentation. Please read each question carefully and indicate your answer by
placing your responses in the spaces provided.
American Psychological Association: http://www.apa.org/
California State University San Bernardino online library: http://www. lib, csusb. edu/
Society for Industrial Organizational Psychology: http://siop.org/

) How many different divisions are there in American Psychological Association?
1.

2. ) This information will be used to provide the student with an idea about research
that has been done in Psychology. Please look up the title of one article that was
authored/ co-authored by the following psychologist. Write the title and date of the
article next to the author’s name:
■

Gary Johns

3. ) Please list three universities that offer graduate training programs in I/O
Psychology.

) When was the first division founded by the APA?
4.

) What are the seven publications by the Society for Industrial/Organizational
5.
Psychology?

) This information will be used to provide the student with an idea about research
6.
that has been done on Psychology. Please look up the title of one article that was
authored/ co-authored by the following psychologist. Write the title and date of the
article next to the authors name:
■

Barry Straw
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Means Efficacy Perceptions

Thinking about the resources that were available to you to complete the actual task, to
what extent do you agree with or disagree with the following statements about the
amount of time you had to complete the task, the resources that were available to you
(e.g. APA website, EBSCOhost, and the SIOP website), and the computer you used?
1.) You had a sufficient amount of time to complete the task.

12
Strongly disagree Disagree

3
Moderately agree

4
Agree

5
Strongly agree

2.) The information you had available to you was enough to aid in your successful
completion of the (ask.

12
Strongly disagree Disagree

3
Moderately agree

4
Agree

5
Strongly agree

3.) This computer was an efficient tool for completing the task.
12
Strongly disagree Disagree

3
Moderately agree

4
Agree

5
Strongly agree

4.) There was enough time to gather all of the relevant information.
1
Strongly disagree

2
Disagree

3
Moderately agree

4
Agree

5
Strongly agree

5.) There was a sufficient amount of web-based resources available to you.
1
Strongly disagree

2
Disagree

3
Moderately agree

4
Agree

5
Strongly agree

4
Agree

5
Strongly agree

6.) The processing speed of the computer was efficient.

1
Strongly disagree

2
Disagree

3
Moderately agree

) Overall, I had sufficient resources to complete the task.
7.
12
Strongly disagree Disagree

3
Moderately agree
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4
Agree

5
Strongly agree

Self-Efficacy Perceptions

Thinking about your abilities in relation to the task, regardless of the resources that
were available to you, how confident were you in your abilities to do the following:

1.) Research the material.
1
2
Not confident
Somewhat
at all confident Confident

4
Mostly
Confident

5
Totally
Confident

2.) Identify the correct the information.
2
3
1
Somewhat
Confident
Not confident
at all confident Confident

4
Mostly
Confident

5
Totally
Confident

3.) Research information about psychology.
3
2
1
Somewhat
Confident
Not confident
at all confident Confident

4
Mostly
Confident

5
Totally
Confident

4.) Successfully search for information using the internet?
3
4
1
2
Mostly
Confident
Not confident
Somewhat
Confident
at all confident Confident

5
Totally
Confident

5.) Search for the relevant information?
2
3
1
Somewhat
Confident
Not confident
at all confident Confident

4
Mostly
Confident

5
Totally
Confident

6.) Abilities to research the material using the internet?
3
4
1
2
Confident
Not confident
Somewhat
Mostly
Confident
at all confident Confident

5
Totally
Confident

3
Confident

7.) Overall, how confident were you in your abilities to successfully complete the task
you were asked to complete.
5
3
4
1
2
Not confident
Somewhat
Confident
Totally
Mostly
at all confident Confident
Confident
Confident
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Evaluation of Psychology Knowledge

Please check the appropriate box. Information provided here will remain anonymous.
1. ) Have completed a Psychology 100 level course?
Q| Yes........ If so, what grade did you receive?______________

Q

No

Q

No

Q

No

Q

No

Q

No

□ Currently Enrolled

2. ) Have you completed Psychological Statistics (Psyc 210)?
Q| Yes........ If so, what grade did you receive?______________

□ Currently Enrolled

3. ) Have you attended any of these 300 level Psychology courses:

Introduction into Experimental Psychology (Psyc 311)?
Q| Yes........ If so, what grade did you receive?______________
E] Currently Enrolled

History and Systems of Psychology (Psyc 357)?
Q| Yes........ If so, what grade did you receive?______________
□ Currently Enrolled

Tests and Measurements (Psyc 377)?
Q| Yes........ If so, what grade did you receive?______________

□ Currently Enrolled

4. ) Have you completed an Advanced lab/ Seminar in Psychology (Psyc 400 level
courses)?
Q| Yes........ If so, what grade did you receive?______________

Q

No

[J Currently Enrolled

5. ) Have you completed any graduate level courses in Psychology (Psyc 500 courses)?
Q| Yes........ If so, what grade did you receive?______________
Cl Currently Enrolled
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Q

No

Believability of Manipulations

High means efficacy, High self-efficacy

1. Before you began performing the task, the experimenter informed you of the wealth
of resources you needed to do the task (e.g., plenty of time, a fast computer, and the 3
relevant web sites). While performing the task did you believe that the resources
available to you were sufficient for you to do the task well?

1
2
3
Did not believeDid not believe Believed
at all
Somewhat

4
Believed

5
Completely
Believed

2. Before you began performing the task, the experimenter informed you that your
performance on the Psychology Assessment was in the top 25% of all students who
took the exam. How strongly did you believe the information provided by the
experimenter about your performance?
1
2
3
Did not believeDid not believe Believed
at all
Somewhat

4
Believed

5
Completely
Believed

High means efficacy, Low self-efficacy

1. Before you began performing the task, the experimenter informed you of the wealth
of resources you needed to do the task (e.g., plenty of time, a fast computer, and the 3
relevant web sites). While performing the task did you believe that the resources
available to you were sufficient for you to do the task well?
1
2
3
Did not believeDid not believe Believed
at all
Somewhat

4
Believed

5
Completely
Believed

2. Before you began performing the task, the experimenter informed you that your
performance on the Psychology Knowledge test was in the bottom 25% of all students
who took the exam. How strongly did you believe the information provided by the
experimenter about your performance?
1
2
3
Did not believeDid not believe Believed
at all
Somewhat
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4
Believed

5
Completely
Believed

Low means efficacy, High self-efficacy

1. Before you began performing the task, the experimenter informed you of limitations
about the resources you needed to do the task (e.g., Limited time, a slow computer,
and only 3 web sites). While performing the task did you believe that the resources
available to you were insufficient for you to do the task well?

1
2
3
Did not believeDid not believe Believed
at all
Somewhat

4
Believed

5
Completely
Believed

2. Before you began performing the task, the experimenter informed you that your
performance on the Psychology Knowledge test was in the top 25% of all students
who took the exam. How strongly did you believe the information provided by the
experimenter about your performance?
1
2
3
Did not believeDid not believe Believed
at all
Somewhat

4
Believed

5
Completely
Believed

Low means efficacy, Low self-efficacy

1. Before you began performing the task, the experimenter informed you of limitations
about the resources you needed to do the task (e.g., Limited time, a slow computer,
and only 3 web sites). While performing the task did you believe that the resources
available to you were insufficient for you to do the task well?
1
2
3
Did not believeDid not believe Believed
at all
Somewhat

4
Believed

5
Completely
Believed

2. Before you began performing the task, the experimenter informed you that your
performance on the Psychology Knowledge test was in the bottom 25% of all students
who took the exam. How strongly did you believe the information provided by the
experimenter about your performance?
1
2
3
Did not believeDid not believe Believed
at all
Somewhat
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4
Believed

5
Completely
Believed

Demographics Page

Please indicate your gender by checking the appropriate box:
□ Female

□ Male

Age:____________ years old
Please indicate your education level:

□ Undergraduate
□ Graduate

Please indicate your ethnicity by checking the appropriate category or specifying your
ethnicity in the provided space.
□
□
□
□
□
□

African American/Black
Caucasian/White/ European American
Hispanic American/Latino
Asian American
Native American (American Indian)
Multi-Ethnic/Other__________________

83

Debriefing Statement for Motivation Study

The study you have just completed was designed to investigate the
development of the fairly new construct of means efficacy. We have focused our
research efforts to examine the separate effects of one’s perceptions on the quality and
availability of external sources (means) that one needs in order to perform his/her job
and the perceptions of one’s internal abilities (self) to complete the tasks. The
information that the experimenter communicated to you about your ability to complete
the task based on the assessment that you completed prior to participating on this task
was of not reflective of your actual abilities. The score that you were given was not
real, nor did it represent anything about you or the tools that you used. The
manipulation was used to change one’s perceptions of the quality an availability of
external resources (means) and the perceptions of one’s internal abilities (self). The
purpose of these manipulations was to validate the new means efficacy construct. The
information you were told in regards to your score was only used as a means to
manipulate the condition in which you were assigned to and was in no way reflective
of your actual abilities. If there are any residual side effects, students should contact
the Psychological Counseling Center at (909) 537-5040

Please do not discuss this study or your participation in this study as it may
influence the performance of other participants. If this should happen, the results may
be compromised. Thank you for your participation in this study. If you have any
questions about the study, please feel free to contact Dr. Mark Agars, (909) 537-5433.
If you would like to obtain a copy of the group results of this study, please contact Dr.
Mark Agars, (909) 537-5433 after January 1, 2009.
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APPENDIX D
TABLES
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Table 1. Correlations
Variable

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

1. Psychology Assessment

2. Expectancies (Raw)

.23*

3. Expectancies (confidence)

.29** 0.63

4. Items answered correctly

0.16

0.12

0.14

5. Items attempted

0.14

23*

0.17

6. Perceptions of resources

.20** 0.17

.19*

7. Perceptions of abilities

.43** .28** .45** .37** 27** 32**

8. Means Efficacy Believability

0.09

9. Self-efficacy Believability
*p <. 05
**p < .01

-0.02 0.03

0.08

86

64**

49**

0.02 .25** 0.12 -0.04 0.14
0.01

-0.01 -0.03 -0.14 -0.05 .23*

Table 2. Analysis of Variance for Perceptions of Resources by Condition
SS

df

MS

F

P

Means Efficacy

5.33

1

5.33

11.77**

0.00

Self Efficacy

0.26

1

0.26

0.57

0.45

Means Efficacy*SeIf Efficacy

0.01

1

0.01

0.03

0,86

Error

52.50

116

0.45

1173.53

120

Source

Total
*p < .05
**p<.01
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Table 3. Descriptive Statistics for Perceptions of Resources by Condition
Means Efficacy
Low

High

Total

Self-Efficacy

M

(SD)

M

(SD)

M

(SD)

High

3.30

(•64)

2.90

(•79)

3.10

(•74)

Low

3.22

(.57)

2.78

(-67)

3.00

(.66)

Total

3.26

(•60)

2.83

(•73)

3.04

(-70)
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Table 4. Analysis of Variance for Perceptions of Abilities by Condition
SS

df

MS

F

P

Means Efficacy

0.09

1

0.09

0.09

0.76

Self Efficacy

0.41

1

0.41

0.43

0.52

Means Efficacy*Self Efficacy

4.74

1

4.74

4.96*

0.03

Error

111.03

116

0.96

Total
*p < .05
**p<.01

1631.61

120

Source
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Table 5. Descriptive Statistics for Perceptions of Abilities by Condition
Means Efficacy
Low

High

Total

Self-Efficacy

M

(SD)

M

(SD)

M

(SD)

High

3.39

(1-07)

3.84

(.92)

3.61

(-98)

Low

3.67

(-93)

3.32

(1.06)

3.50

(1.00)

Total

3.53

(.97)

3.58

(1-01)

3.55

(.99)
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Table 6. Analysis of Variance for Expectations (Measured by the Number of Items) by
Condition

Source

SS

df

MS

F

P

Means Efficacy

16.13

1

16.13

10.36**

0.00

Self Efficacy

4.03

1

4.03

2.59

0.11

Means Efficacy*Self Efficacy

1.20

1

1.20

0.77

0.38

Error

180.60

116

1.56

Total
*p < .05
**p<.01

2614

120

91

Table 7. Descriptive Statistics for Expectations (Measured by the Number of Items) by

Condition

Means Efficacy
Low

High

Total

Self-Efficacy

M

(SD)

M

(SD)

M

(SD)

High

4.93

(1-34)

4.40

(1-28)

4.467

(1-32)

Low

4.77

(.97)

3.83

(1.37)

4.30

(1-27)

Total

4.85

(116)

4.12

(1-34)

4.48

(1-30)
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Table 8. Analysis of Variance for Expectations (Measured by Confidence) by
Condition
SS

df

MS

F

P

Means Efficacy

4.41

1

4.41

5.12*

0.03

Self Efficacy

1.88

1

1.88

2.18

0.14

Means Efficacy*Self Efficacy

1.41

1

1.41

1.64

0.20

Error

99.90

1

99.90

Total
*p < .05
**p < .01

1461

1

1461

Source
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Table 9. Descriptive Statistics for Expectations (Measured by Confidence) by

Condition
Means Efficacy
Low

High

Total

Self-Efficacy

M

(SD)

M

(SD)

M

(SD)

High

3.57

(1-01)

3.40

(.93)

3.48

(•97)

Low

3.53

(.860)

2.93

(.91)

3.23

(.93)

Total

3.55

(.93)

3.17

(•94)

3.36

(•95)
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Table 10. Analysis of Variance for Performance (Measured by the Number Correct) by

Condition

Source

SS

df

MS

F

P

Means Efficacy

4.80

1

4.80

2.97

0.09

Self Efficacy

0.13

1

0.13

0.08

0.78

Means Efficacy*Self Efficacy

1.20

1

1.20

0.74

0.39

187.73

116

187.73

612

120

Error
Total
*p < .05
**p<.01

95

Table 11. Descriptive Statistics for Performance (Measured by the Number Correct) by

Condition
Means Efficacy
Low

High

Total

Self-Efficacy

M

(SD)

M

(SD)

M

(SD)

High

2.00

(1.46)

1.80

(1-16)

1.90

(1-31)

Low

2.13

(1-33)

1.53

(l.H)

1.83

(1-25)

Total

2.07

(1.39)

1.67

(1.13)

1.87

(1.28)
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Table 12. Analysis of Variance for Performance (Measured by the Number of Items
Attempted) by Condition
SS

df

MS

F

P

Means Efficacy

14.01

1

14.01

10.24**

0.00

Self Efficacy

0.68

1

0.68

0.49

0.48

Means Efficacy* Self Efficacy

1.01

1

1.01

0.74

0.39

158.63

116

1.37

1201

120

Source

Error

Total
*p < .05
**p < .01
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Table 13. Descriptive Statistics for Performance (Measured by the Number of Items
Attempted) by Condition

Means Efficacy
Low

High

Total

Self-Efficacy

M

(SD)

M

(SD)

M

(SD)

High

3.43

(1.28)

2.57

(•97)

3.00

(1-21)

Low

3.10

(1.24)

2.60

(1.16)

2.85

(1-22)

Total

3.27

(1-26)

2.58

(1.06)

2.93

(1-21)
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APPENDIX E

FIGURE
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M High Self-Efficacy
B Low Self-Efficacy

Efficacy

Efficacy

Figure 1. Perceptions of Abilities by Condition
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